
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 02/19
Held on Monday 4th February 2019 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Ogborn – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Jerman, Jolley, O’Dell and Walton.  D/Cllr Sharp and C/Cllr Shuter also attended the meeting.

16.
APOLOGIES:

Received from Cllr’s Bryant, Clarke, Di Lorenzo, Maczkiewicz and Martin.

17.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
The minutes were agreed and signed.

18.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
Cllr Jerman under 19(c). Cllr Jolley under 20. 
19.
MATTERS ARISING:
a) Primary School Play Area
Cllr Bryant has been in contact with Anglian Learning who now say they need approval from the Department of Education (D of E) to go ahead with the licence.  Cllr Di Lorenzo had commented they don’t seem to have done this yet after all this time.  C/Cllr Shuter felt the situation was getting ridiculous and he was amazed that they hadn’t liaised with their legal department from the beginning.  The County Council had not made this suggestion about contacting the D of E as this was a local situation and he cannot see what the problem is.  He suggested writing to the Chairman of Anglian Learning asking if they had to have approval could they get on and do it.  Cllr Jolley suggested that West Walk onto the playing field was now an established right of way as it has been in use for over 40 years, although Cllr Ogborn was sceptical if this should be used as an argument.  Cllr Buchanan pointed out that a meeting with councillors had taken place at the beginning of 2018, where, their legal team were present and made no mention of the matter.  The Parish Council feels this has gone on too long and needs to be resolved.  It was suggested that we write to the Chairman and other associated persons (who Cllr Buchanan has details of ) also copying in C/Cllr Shuter.  Cllr Jerman was concerned that they were obviously not aware of their responsibilies especially considering the problems that the Fete Committee had had with insurance at the site.  Cllr Ogborn didn’t feel this matter was anything to worry about but it just needed to be sorted out.
ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN TO CONTACT CLLR DI LORENZO AND TOGETHER DRAFT A LETTER. 

b) Bus stop A1303

Cllr Jolley reported that the County Council have been able to recover £14K from David Wilson Homes to enable us to put a bus shelter on the A1303.  This will be a county council led project.  The hardstanding area will be slightly further up nearer to the Wilbraham junction and the bus will be able to pull in slightly enabling passengers to safely enter and exit the bus.  Cllr Walton pointed out that cars will still overtake the bus when stationery.  C/Cllr Shuter said there was no legislation that would support reducing the speed on the A1303.  It was pointed out that there was another fatal car accident the previous weekend at the junction of Bell Road but C/Cllr Shuter said the police would not support lowering the speed limit as this was not a village road.  
c)  Summer Fete
Emma Jerman had kindly sent through the committee minutes from their last meeting which had been circulated.  It had been agreed that the Parish Council could act as banker.  Cllr Bryant had suggested that someone from Parish Council attend meetings but Cllr Ogborn felt that this would be difficult as cllr’s had enough of a workload.  Emma had suggested a contact person instead and Cllr Jolley volunteered for this.

20.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

County

Cllr Jolley had raised parking at schools and C/Cllr Shuter confirmed that this is being looked into.  Parking around schools is a problem throughout Cambridgeshire and the County Council are currently investigating the possibility of a scheme that looks at parking outside all schools in Cambridgeshire.  The plan is to experiment with 3 schools initially, where parking would be banned within 800 metres of the school.  The 3 schools will be selected at the next committee meeting in March.  C/Cllr Shuter reported that there is legislation to support this action but it has to be in agreement with the school.  It could be that the primary school in Bottisham does not agree.  He also pointed out that here in East Cambs we will have a problem with enforcement.  There was also a discussion on double yellow lines.  C/Cllr Shuter said these could be put on the corners of Maple Close to prevent parking, but not the whole road as had been suggested as this would prevent visitors of residents being able to park.  This would be difficult to install anyway as there would have to be a consultation with all residents and they would have to all agree.  To fund installation of double yellow lines the Parish Council can apply through the LHI scheme, but Cllr Jolley pointed out that this scheme would score very low on their criteria.  He felt the whole problem came down to enforcement which we could do nothing about.
C/Cllr Shuter reported that the County Council have their budget vote tomorrow.  There is likely to be a 4% increase overall. The County will be putting more money into highways and he will be able to give a full breakdown at our next meeting.  Gritting runs have taken place.  Cllr Walton queried the speed signs on the A11 just past Wilbraham as they had been there for a long time with no roadworks in sight.  C/Cllr Shuter said they had tried to get Highways England to remove them to no avail.  They are there because of damage to the safety barrier and the 40mph speed limit is in force.
District

D/Cllr Sharp reported that the Resources and Finance Committee met last week and is recommending a frozen budget again for the 6th year running. This will be ratified at the next full council meeting.  D/Cllr Sharp is also on the Police and Crime Panel. Following an online consultation 60% of residents who responded supported a £24 per year rise in council tax to fund 50 more police officers.
D/Cllr Sharp reported that the Enforcement Team had visited 139a High Street and felt that the works done there, although not applied for, would have been approved anyway.  Both he and D/Cllr Chaplin have made it clear to the Planning Department that these things need to be brought to consideration so residents have the opportunity to comment.  Cllr Buchanan also felt this application was slightly different as it was in the conservation area.  There was also concern from neighbours about being able to access their driveways/garages.  The current work being undertaken although Planning have commented this would have been approved, contravenes the previous regulation made on the application that 139 High Street put in which was refused.  There is still no update regarding McDungle Corner. Cllr Buchanan felt that enforcement here was being ignored.  Eadonstone who are nearby put in an application for signage which they paid for and had site visits.  She felt that the system should be the same for everyone.
C/Cllr Shuter then left the meeting.

21.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Parking outside of primary school
This had been discussed.

b)  Parish Forum

Cllr Jolley was unable to attend, although D/Cllr Sharp will be there.

c)  Civic Reception - Newmarket
Cllr Ogborn was unable to attend and asked if anyone present was able to make the date.

ACTION:  CLERK WILL CIRCULATE

d)  Community Transport Grant Scheme
This had been circulated previously.  It was advised that we put this in the Cresset as someone may have an idea.
22.
PARKING OUTSIDE OF SHOPS:
The clerk has written to the shops and residents of this area regarding parking. Cllr Buchanan had spoken to some taxi drivers who live above the shops and they have stopped parking in the lay-bys.  She reported that they live there but are not running a business from the site.  Cllr Ogborn handed out the current plan for 4 bay parking around the triangle.  He had been in correspondence with Chris Foyle (Highways at CCC) who had designed the last plan who reported that prices have increased 25% since the last plan design which would take the scheme to approximately £27,500.  Cllr Ogborn suggested we consider a 3 bay scheme, leaving the tree insitu, as this was what most residents that came to a parish council meeting were particularly concerned about. Various paperwork now had to be completed for a design for this to be made.  All cllr’s felt the costs were high.  We had £14,375 left in S.106 funding to put towards this.  Cllr Walton felt that another 3 or 4 parking spaces would not stop anti social parking.  Cllr O’Dell felt that the situation had improved although Cllr Jolley disagreed with this. Cllr Jolley had spoken with someone who had experienced a similar problem in another village of parking on double yellow lines.  They put a disabled bay in and a sign in place of the double yellow lines, which seemed to solve the problem.  It was suggested that the Clerk ask C/Cllr Shuter for his thoughts on this.  It was agreed that the only way to take this forward, if we so wished, was by way of a village consultation. Cllr Buchanan was concerned that we are currently going through this process over the play area and felt that residents would not feel this was a priority.  Cllr Ogborn felt we should wait to see the outcome from the letter that we sent asking for workers/residents to park around the rear of the shops.  Cllr Jerman felt that to go ahead with 3 bays and to keep the tree would be quicker and would keep people happy, although he does not think it will solve the anti-social problem of people parking on double yellow lines.  It was agreed that Cllr Ogborn will ask for a quotation for the 3 bays and it was suggested that he also enquire about the disabled bay as it could be that the 2 things were done at the same time. 

ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN TO LIAISE WITH CHRIS FOYLE

23.
PARISH COUNCIL ELECTIONS:

The Clerk now has the paperwork for the May elections which she will distribute to all before the next meeting.  The nomination forms need to be hand delivered at the beginning of April to the ECDC offices at Ely.  The Clerk is happy to take them all in.  Some cllr’s will not stand for re-election and the Clerk said we need to construct a good advert for the Cresset to encourage residents to apply which Cllr Ogborn offered to help with.
ACTION: CLERK AND CLLR OGBORN TO DO ADVERT
24.
PLANNING:
As listed on the agenda.  Cllr Buchanan was unclear as to the reasons why 85 High Street had been refused although D/Cllr Sharp said the applicant can appeal. There was also a discussion on notification to neighbours of proposed building works as this had been causing problems lately as some neighbours who are affected do not seem to receive notification from ECDC and are unable to comment.  We would like to understand the criteria that they use and Cllr Jerman suggested that Cllr Buchanan write to the planning department.

ACTION:  CLLR BUCHANAN TO WRITE TO PLANNING DEPARTMENT

25.
COMMUNITY AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE:
Cllr Jolley has received confirmation from Andy Preston at the County Council that he is in discussions with Highways England and DEFRA concerning the noise impact area of the A14 and will keep us informed. ECDC have at last installed the dog bin but have put it in the wrong place.  D/Cllr Sharp will sort this out.  The cemetery gates will be removed for repair imminently. The village noticeboard is showing signs of the wood rotting and this will be discussed at the next meeting which is 13th February.  Cllr Buchanan had reported that some of the road signs in Bell Road are fading away which the Clerk will take a look at and Cllr Jolley mentioned that the tarmac around the speed hump in Bell Road is disintegrating again and the Clerk will report this to the county council.
ACTION:  D/CLLR SHARP TO SORT OUT DOG BIN.  CLERK TO LOOK AT ROAD SIGNS AND SPEED HUMP

26.
FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts
Mrs C Fullwood – Salary




 602.61


I Swift –Litter picking (4 weeks)



   52.50


A Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)


   52.50


Anglian Water 





   14.81


Peter Mitchell Associates – cemetery consultant

1200.00

Signed and verified by Cllr Ogborn and Cllr Jolley.

The Clerk reported that the S.106 funding for the speed signs had been repaid by ECDC and the current cash balance was approximately £90K.  VAT will be reclaimed after the next meeting.

b)  Grant to Community Sports and Social Club

This will be discussed at the Finance Meeting next week.

27.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Cllr Ogborn had been in discussions with the National Trust regarding the way forward.  He and Mike Young had had a positive meeting with the Chief Executive of Anglesey Abbey and the Estates Manager recently.  They are now going through the process of obtaining central approval to allow a Compulsory Purchase Order to be exercised by East Cambs on our behalf.  Cllr Ogborn expressed his gratitude for the continuing support of the National Trust and Lord Fairhaven (their tenant). The Trust expressed the desire to have some involvement with advising on trees etc. for the site and requested that the Council should pay for any legal fees, but asked them to produce an estimate.  Cllr Ogborn also thanked Mike Young for his involvement.

28.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:

 Cllr Di Lorenzo was not at the meeting but had sent a report.  The Residents Association had expressed that they wished to discuss this further at their AGM in April and therefore did not want us to have a contractor visit the site to do a draft plan until then.  We were disappointed in this and Cllr Buchanan felt concerned that the majority of their members would not be represented at the AGM.  We knew from experience with our own AGM that these events are poorly attended.  It was felt that we should go ahead with contacting the contractors (as agreed at the last working party meeting) to get some estimates.  Cllr Buchanan said they could visit the Ancient Meadows site and look at the ‘dirthills’ from the public footpath.  It could be that they could make recommendations from this. It was also pointed out that they may say the site was not suitable.  Cllr Ogborn will speak to Cllr Di Lorenzo and draft a letter in response to the Residents Association.  
We had also received a letter from Maggie Camp asking us to clarify certain points such as how much we wanted to pay for the site and if we wanted the site transferred to us.  Cllr Jolley said we had been first approached about the site by Bill Hunt at ECDC who had made the suggestion of purchase for a £1.  Cllr Jerman suggested we write back answering her queries.  He felt we should progress both options.  Cllr Jolley said we needed to try and get someone from the community to take over the running of the working party so this wasn’t being parish council led.  
ACCTION: CLLR OGBORN TO SPEAK WITH CLLR DI LORENZO AND CONSTRUCT LETTER TO RESIDENTS ASSOCIATION.  CLERK TO REPLY TO MAGGIE CAMP

29.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.

30.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

31.
CORRESPONDENE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.

32.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be Monday 4th March and will be in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club at 7.30pm.

